


Mendocino County Waterworks District II
Regular Meeting MINUTES
January 18, 2024, 2:30pm

Location:  Coast Life Support, Bill Platt Training Room, 38901 Ocean Drive Gualala CA
And VIA ZOOM 

Attending in person:    Troyan, LiaBraaten, Koza, Lemmon, Wieneke, Alex McDonnell (Anchor Bay HOA)
Attending via zoom:    Shelby, Ratcliffe, and John Scholl (Anchor Bay HOA)

CALL TO ORDER The meeting was called to order at 2:30pm by Linda-Marie Koza

PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was no public comment.
	 
ROLL CALL:  
Jens Shelby -  Present   
Linda-Marie Koza - Present   
Lisa Wieneke - Present 
Donna Lemmon – Present 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 
[bookmark: _Hlk157505018]Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza; Agenda Adopted.

CONSENT AGENDA
[bookmark: _Hlk157505127]Minutes of Regular Board Meeting – 11/16/23 - Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza; Minutes Approved. 

GENERAL MANAGER REPORT (Chris Troyan)
(See Appendix 1 for GM’s written report) 

Inflow and Infiltration (I&I):   Rainwater infiltrates from cracks in the pipes, or from manhole lids, lift station lids, and clean-outs.  All sewer treatment districts have I&I; however MCWD2’s is pretty bad:  flow ratio goes up almost 5 to 1.  The last heavy storm (2” rain) we had about 26,000 gallons, vs normal 5,000 gallons.  All of the extra is processed through the treatment system. You can’t completely stop it, but you can try to mitigate it.  If we got rid of the Orangeburg pipes in the collection system, that would help a lot.  If we could put flow devices in each manhole and do a study, it would show where the trouble areas are. Once you pinpoint an area, then we can go in and try to figure out where it’s coming from.  It could be that sewer laterals are connected to homeowners’ downspouts, which is illegal, but people don’t know that. When they did a smoke test recently, didn’t find any problems with leaks.  All that extra water going to the plant increases costs. Chris and MCWD2’s operator, Keith, will be pumping this weekend because we’re expecting 3” of rain.  They pump to lower the treatment pond levels so they can take the extra volume of infiltration.  This is to prevent ponds overflowing to the drainage system, which goes to storm drains, which flow to the ocean. That’s where we are discharging, but the difference is the overflow wouldn’t have been treated with chlorine. According to Keith, that’s never happened.

Flow Meters:  Accurate flow data enables district to predict loading rates, and can predict costs. Aeration is a huge cost for electricity.  Over half of our costs is the aerator.  A more efficient aerator would help reduce costs, and can schedule to correspond to lower rate structure.  Regarding whether this should be done now or wait for grants.  Our NPDES permit requires flow meters.  They help determine how much each house is producing, and would tell us how much the campground is producing. Without flow, you can’t determine how much it’s actually costing to treat because you don’t know how much you’re treating, and as an operator, we’ve got to know what’s coming in to the plant. When we replace the Orangeburg pipe collection system, meters would tell us how much flow we need to provide for.  It’s possible we could reduce the size of the pipe required, based on flow data.  The $16,000 price to purchase flow meters does not include some parts they’ll need to buy to install. We won’t pay a provider for flow meter installation, the GCSD operator team can do it, with Keith.  District’s capital improvement fund has about $200,000. Meters will help management long term, and we will need flow meter data to justify sewer district rates.  One time purchase with a 30-year life.   

Port-a-Potty: OSHA requires a toilet at the plant.  To rent:  $500 delivery, plus $200/month maintenance.  $840 +$595 shipping, no monthly fee, GCSD’s truck would pump it out.  A tuff-shed with a composting toilet, the toilet is about $300.  A new tuff-shed is needed at the plant anyway.  Chris will look into it.

ENGINEER’S REPORT (John Pedri)
(See Appendix 2 for Engineer’s written report) 

Grant Applications:
John Pedri is working on obtaining three grants for MCWD2:  
1) USDA (approx. $30K planning grant)  
2) USDA reimbursement grant for MH7 emergency by-pass (District’s cost was about $100K) 
3) SWRCB grant up to $500K for complete analysis & engineering, including regionalization 

On the SWRCB holding off to submit until he’s pretty sure it will have a good chance of being approved; doesn’t want it to be denied.

FINANCIAL REPORT (LiaBraaten)
(See Appendix 3 for Administrator’s written report) 

Nationwide settlement:
Check received for $34K.

Audit 2022-2023: 
Michael Celentano’s audit is completed, no issues reported.  It was delayed waiting for finalization of the District’s insurance claim with Nationwide.  

New mailing address for District:  
PO Box 104, Gualala CA 95445. Changing address with all accounts. Giving up the old box in Anchor Bay.

MH7 Final Cost:  
Final cost was $103,000.  Original budget for by-pass was $175,000.  

California CLASS accounts set up:
We will be using RCU for checking, but will transfer balances for Operations and Capital Improvements to California CLASS, which offers the District more security and higher rate of return.  

File Cleanup:
Now that District has adopted a Document Retention Policy, Geraldine proposes MCWD2 hire her consultant, Susannah Cuesta, to purge old, unnecessary MCWD2 files.  It’s a one-time only project, will take about 30 hrs, carefully looking for important mis-filed documents.  Our policy doesn’t mention AP, Bank Records, cancelled checks, Accts Receivable, so Geraldine recommends to use the general state standards, 7-yrs Accts Payable, 3-yrs Accts Receivable, etc.  Rate for 30 hours over 8 weeks approximately $23/hr.  We could contract separately, and would pay more because no benefits, deductions included.  

QuickBooks:
Having trouble getting QuickBooks to replace our credentials in place of former administrator’s email.  Geraldine will follow up with QuickBooks.  Meanwhile, hand-doing payroll.  Member of public, Alex McDonnell, offered to follow up with colleagues about how to replace former officials on accounts like this.

Overview of Account Balances as of Jan 17, 2024: 
Operating Reserves - $0 (MCWD2 Policy is to keep 3 month’s reserves, hasn’t been budgeted or allocated)
Operations and Maintenance -  $119,000 (approved annual budget $211K, more will come in Jan and April from County Tax Collector)
Capital Improvements $197,000

PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Koza)

Strategic Planning Retreat: Was planned for early spring ’24, but will wait until after we have LAFCo Municipal Service Review Draft (1/31/24) and Rate Study (end of July).  

Board Membership changes: Alex Staidle, vice-president, resigned from Board 1/4/24. Publish notice of vacancy, for 15 days min (by January 30, 2024).  Then board will interview applicants in open session.  If there is only one applicant, no need to interview, we can swear in new member at next regular meeting.  Alex McDonnell has applied for the vacant seat. If Board doesn’t appoint within 60 days of Staidle’s resignation, County will step in and appoint. We will also need to elect a vice president.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT (Ratcliffe)

End Emergency Declaration: Board declared State of Emergency in August, for MH7 by-pass, pursuant to a public code section that allowed District to award contracts and by-pass normal bidding process in event of an emergency that has to be resolved quickly. Now we need to by 4/5 vote decide to determine state of emergency.  

COIP/FPPC Form 700:  County has not responded to Conflict of Interest Policy (COIP) filing; Laura will follow up again. April 1st is deadline for filing Form 700.  Once COIP is effective, all board members and responsible persons will need to file Form 700 with the County. 

Brown Act changes as of 1/1/24: During COVID 19 Governor Newsom declared state of emergency allowing public agencies to hold virtual remote meetings (e.g. via  Zoom) and Mendocino County declared similar state of emergency because of storms last winter.  These have all sun-setted, and they are tightening up on the Brown Act provisions.  There are two ways we can meet virtually, but there is a process:  1) if a board member has “just cause” or emergency circumstance to attend virtually, or 2) can attend on phone or zoom, but must publicly notice that meeting and invite members of the public into your space, i.e. post at your hotel or campsite. AB2449 is the just cause approach:  contagious illness, etc. can attend virtually without posting. 

Prop 218 process: Procedural aspect of rate structure change: develop rate structure, send out a notice by snail mail, provide opportunity to protest rates, then at a public hearing, we count the protests received.  If there is not a majority protest (50% + 1), can adopt the rates at that time.  Only one vote per parcel, so a landowner with multiple ESDs gets one vote per parcel, just as a single homeowner gets one vote per parcel.  Either tenant or owner can vote, but not both.   Prop 218 is a carve-out from Prop 13 limits on new taxes, applies to water, waste water and solid waste districts, because these are such essential services.  
OTHER DISCUSSIONS:

Orangeburg Pipe: Homeowner is normally responsible for lateral connection.  District is only responsible for the mainline.  When we replace Orangeburg, there will be communication with homeowners, because the roads will be opened, and potholes where the laterals connect. During the replacement, he laterals will be reconnected as part of the replacement process.  Replacing the Orangeburg connection system is a high priority for the District.  

Rate Study/Rate Structure: RCAC, with funding from HHS, is providing parts of the rate study at no cost to the district, which allows MC Engineering to reduce their cost by about half.  They are working cooperatively to accomplish the study in time for the required Prop 218 hearing (April). RCAC got approved for another 30 hours of work funded by EPA. 

We will probably get rid of the ESDs and new rates will be based on water flow. Income to the district from ESDs will be absorbed by the customers who are connected to sewer; residents will make up short-fall for vacant lots, who will pay a single lower “stand-by fee” to be determined. The rate study will decide what methodology we want to use.  There are two components of rates now:  Capital Reserve Fees $110 X number of ESDs.  Sewer Fee is based on actual water usage.  Gualala stopped using water usage because it fluctuates too much, because there aren’t enough full-time residents. MCWD2 is probably too small to use the water usage approach.  This existing structure predates Prop 218, which is now written into the State Constitution, requires us to analyze the cost of service of the entire system, including reserves, and then we have to break it up on a proportional basis. There are different methodologies.  Will look at different financing options (e.g. loan vs bonds vs cash), and new rate structure will apply with a schedules of increases for next 5 years. 

COMMITTEES:  

Conditions of Use Ordinance Committee, Chair:  John Scholl
Board and counsel reviewed draft of Committee’s work developing an updated Use Ordinance for adoption.  Article 5 regarding rates was removed (pending new rate structure).  Can adopt Uniform Building Code Standards. Chris Troyan will provide the specifics to insert.  Permitted discharge, specific language to be included in case it becomes relevant later.  Enforcement: discussion determined that language is needed just in case of need to impose administrative fines.  Keeping reference to 3rd-party users, in case that situation arises in the future.  Delete “flat-rate billing.”  

It's common to provide a period of notice to the public that new rules will come into effect at a point in the future.  The plan is to finalize the few open questions. John Scholl will consolidate input from Laura and Chris) and put Article 5 back in as a placeholder, then when we have the new rate structure, we promulgate the Ordinance during the same public hearing process as the proposed rate structure. Thanks from Board to John and his committee:  Jens Shelby, Jerry Galey, Alex Staidle, and Chris Troyan.

Personnel Manual Committee, Chair:  Donna Lemmon
With only one half-time employee, didn’t make sense developing a policy.  Current employee’s contract was 2009. One idea is to just update his employment contract, including what District needs and what employee needs.  Laura will consult with an employment specialist in her firm.  

Policy Guidelines Committee, Chair:  Lisa Wieneke 
Work commenced, but stalled, until mid-February. Alex McDonnell suggested possibility of using AI to update policy.  It is important, all agencies ask about it; we don’t have policies to guide our board’s processes.  Linda-Marie will work with Lisa on reviewing draft.  

ACTIONS TAKEN
· Rate Study - MC Engineering Proposal $3,850 Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza; Proposal is approved. 
· Purchase Flow Meter(s) for approx. $16,000 Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza;  Purchase is approved.
· SWRCB/USDA “Authorization Resolution” Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza; Resolution adopted.
· Resolution Declaring Hardship for Website Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza; Resolution adopted. 
· [bookmark: _Hlk157850900]Document clean-up /hire Susannah Cuesta to do document cleanup for estimated 30 hours at approximately $23/hr payable to GCSD.   Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza; Approved hiring Susannah Cuesta to clean files. 
· Meeting Schedule CY 2024 Resolution to hold future meetings at Coast Life Support, third Thursdays, at 2:30pm. Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza; Schedule adopted. 
· Termination of Emergency related to MH7 By-Pass.  Moved: Jens Shelby, Seconded: Donna Lemmon, Ayes: Shelby, Lemmon, Wieneke, Koza.  Emergency terminated as of Jan 18, 2024. 

REQUEST FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS - None

ADJOURNMENT at 4:30 pm




APPENDIX 1

	MCWW#2 General Manager Report
January 2024
Let me start off by wishing everyone a happy new year and I hope all of you enjoyed the holidays and the month off. There was a lot of things discussed at the last meeting with one of them prioritizing the district needs first to last. With that being said I think we need to conduct the rate study and begin the proposition 218 process first and foremost. I also think we need to purchase flow meters for the plant and the campground as we discuss last meeting. In my opinion these are the two most important items we need to do. 
Having accurate flow data will help us in the future with the figure out not only the flow going in and out of the treatment plant but having correct flow data will help us calculate replacement costs for the pumps, replacement costs for the collection system, and can help save the district money. 
The first step in wastewater treatment is collection, correct flow date allows us to calculate the loading rates coming in and out of the treatment plant as I mentioned above. After the wastewater is collected it is pumped into the aeration basin located at the wastewater treatment plant. Aeration can account for up to 90% of electrical costs at a wastewater treatment facility. Correct flow date will allow the us to calculate the correct amount of air to inject into the basin, which will save the district money by not over aerating.
As a wastewater treatment operators, we have a critical job, which involves complex math equations and a wide range of task that are crucial to the proper operation of the wastewater treatment plant. The final part of our treatment process is chlorine disinfection through a chlorine contact chamber or CCC. This is a requirement in our NPDES permit. We are also required to dechlorinate before the effluent is discharged to the ocean outfall. Knowing the correct flow will allow us to calculate a more accurate demand rate, which will lower the chlorine and dechlor dosages, which again will save the district money by not overusing chemicals.  
The monitoring equipment I am referring to might be some on/off counters at the lift stations, a Dissolved Oxygen (DO) to measure the air in the basin, and some level transducer to monitor the level of the effluent pond. The on/off counters allows us to monitor how often the pumps run. This and with all us to calculate how much the pumps cost the district to operate. The DO meter as I mentioned above will allow us to measure the oxygen in the water, which could lead to potential savings in our electric bill. 
Also, I am not sure if the board is aware, but we are currently discharging to the ocean outfall for the raining season. During these past few storms, we have had to discharge quite a bit due the I&I issues we have within the collection system. This brings up another issue involving flow metering. With accurate flow data we can calculate within a certain percentage on how much I&I we have, and we can finally answer the question of how much water is the campground actually pumping. 
Operations
As far as operations go nothing major happen over the last couple of months. We did have to discharge more than usual due to the rain, but there were no call outs and no major incidents within the collection system and the WWTP. All samples were taken in compliance with the permit, and I am currently working on the report for the last quarter of 2023, which needs to be completed by the end of the month. After I submit that report I will begin working on the annual report for 2023 along with finishing up the rate study. 



Appendix 2
Engineer’s Report 1/8/24 
John Pedri, MC Engineering

Community Facilities Program Disaster Repair Grant (2022  Events) -Emergency  - I am currently preparing a draft Professional Engineers Report (PER), as requested by the State Engineer for the USDA Rural Development. Currently working with Chris on the DUNS Number and other application requirements by the USDA, for this funding program. Goal is to have the application submitted next week.

USDA Rural Development Planning Grant - With the completion of the PER for the Disaster - Emergency Funding request, above, I will be able to use this report with slight modifications for the USDA Planning Grant application. We are requesting the max. grant amount of $ 30,000. This grant would be applicable in the event the State fails to approve our large SWRCB Planning Grant (Refer to the budget prepared in July 2023).

SWRCB DFA SRF Planning Grant - As you have heard the SWRCB is financially being strapped, as a result of the State of California's Dept. of Finance recently reducing the SWRCB's Wastewater Grant funding (State General Fund) by approximately $1.5 billion. The SWRCB has been rearranging their funding priorities and policies. I do believe we still have an opportunity for acquiring the requested planning grant funding (probable, but when available?). Regional and septic to sewer projects provide the highest funding priority. Still working on the planning grant application, along with justification that will provide the MCWWD 2 with the highest probability of acquiring the planning grant funding. Have been having weekly communications with one of the SWRCB's Senior staff on grant funding status, for this project and others. My goal is to have the Planning Grant submitted by end of January 2024, along with preparation of Financing and Authorized Representative Resolutions (two) for your January 15th Board meeting.

Rate Study: Currently working on reducing the MC Engineering overall budget for the study. Since there will be three parties working collaboratively on this study, I would highly recommend that our new Team use the outline of the existing GCSD Rate Study Report, as a "footprint" for your study. What I have successfully accomplished in the past was to first prepare the report outline and assign others with task for each section of the report. That would allow me to efficiently reduce my budget. 


Attached for your approval at your 1-18-2024 Board Meeting, is the Authorizing Resolution. I have combined the authorized representative request to include three (3) applications.

1. SWRCB Planning Grant 
2. USDA Emergency Grant
3. USDA Planning Grant

Please have your attorney review. I believe the SWRCB will approve, since I used their standard verbiage. I have already talked with the USDA and they approve of the combined resolution. Please review and contact me if there are any comments or concerns. The new SWRCB applications for planning do not require a Corporate Reso. or a Financial Reso.  just the Authorized Resolution is required at this time. I will be forwarding a document request for the both the SWRCB Planning Grant and the USDA Planning Grant. I am currently working on completing the emergency grant with USDA with the Santa Rosa rep.

Important to note, that I was just informed that the rate study will be a requirement for the SWRCB Planning Grant (approx. $460K). We may need to adjust this grant request down from the $460K figure, if regionalization is not included. The SWRCB Planning Grant also includes environmental.






Appendix 3

MCWD2 Administrator’s Report for December 2023			January 14, 2024
Please see the excel financial reports I sent separately. Notes are on the excel reports. All accounts are reconciled and up to date. I will be bringing a few checks to the board meeting for invoices that arrive between now and then.
Audit: Michael Celentano has completed the audit for FYE 6.30.23 and has agreed to do our audit next year. He wants to retire, so FYE 6.30.2024 will be his last audit and we will need to locate another auditor.
File cleanup: I would like to offer the services of my new assistant, Susannah Cuesta, to go through the paper files and purge documents that are not required to be kept by our document retention schedule. We have looked at the files and this is a one-time only, non-contract project. There are AP files going back to the late 1990s, and we only need to keep these files for about 7 years. We have 2 4-drawer cabinets full of a combination of obsolete information and information we need to organize and keep. Susannah is familiar with MCWD2 retention policy, also with GCSD policy. I believe this will take about 30 hours and GCSD would bill MCWD2 at our cost for the employee, which would be $29.25 per hour. I am looking forward to a discussion of this project with the board.
New mailing address: MCWD2, P O Box 104, Gualala, CA 95445. Some of the mail to Anchor Bay has not been getting to us, so it made more sense to consolidate all the mail in Gualala.
Nationwide settlement: they have sent us 2 checks, one of which did not reach us, the other to an address that appears to be a vacant lot, reached us because someone at the Gualala Post Office was paying attention. Unfortunately, Nationwide has voided both checks and promised a third, which I hope will arrive before the board meeting.
MH&:  final cost was $92.967. The biotech engineer came in $1800 under his estimate, something we rarely see.
CLASS is set up and we will be using the RCU accounts for income and expenses, then transferring to CLASS to earn a higher rate of interest in an insured account. 

Geraldine LiaBraaten, Administrator Pro Tem for MCWD2 
and Finance Director, GCSD



Appendix 4

RESOLUTION 23-24-12

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF MENDOCINO COUNTY WATERWORKS DISTRICT II, FINDING THAT A HARDSHIP EXISTS RELATED TO THE ESTABLISHMENT AND MAINTENANCE OF A DISTRICT WEBSITE 

WHEREAS, Senate Bill 929 as codified in 53087.8 of the Government Code requires every special district to establish and maintain an internet website by January 1, 2020, or else adopt a resolution identifying that district’s exemption from the requirement; and 

WHEREAS, Mendocino County Waterworks District II (“District”) is a special district subject to the requirements and exemptions provided under SB 929; and 

WHEREAS, subdivision (b)(1) of section 5308 7.8 of the Government Code provides an exemption from the general rule that all special districts shall maintain a website applies where “hardship exists that prevents the district from establishing or maintaining an internet website,” and identifies representative hardships for which the exemption applies; and 

WHEREAS, the District must comply with the requirements of SB 929 by either (1) creating and maintaining a website prior to January 1,2020; or else (2) adopting a resolution identifying the hardship that prevents the district's compliance; and 

WHEREAS, the District has extremely limited staff and financial resources such that the creation and maintenance of a website presents a hardship for the district at this time. 

WHEREAS, NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the board as follows: 

(1) The Board recognizes the importance of transparency and clear communication in government , and is committed to full compliance with the letter and spirit of the Ralph M. Brown Act, the California Public Records Act , and all other existing legal requirements.
(2) The board has evaluated its financial resources, staff resources and access to communications facilities, and has concluded that under current conditions a hardship exists that prevents the district from establishing or maintaining an internet website. 
(3) Consistent with the requirements of section 53087.8, the District's Secretary is directed to memorialize the conditions of hardship in the meeting minutes associated with this Resolution and maintain a copy of those minutes along with this resolution within the District’s permanent files. 
(4) Within a year of the date of this resolution, the district will revisit the question of hardship and evaluate whether a District website shall be created and maintained pursuant to sections 6270.6 and 53087.8 of the California Government Code. 
(5) The undersigned hereby certify that the foregoing resolution was duly adopted by the Board of Directors at a regular meeting held on January 18, 2024 by the following vote: 


AYE: ____
NO:   ____
ABSENT: ___ 
________________________
Linda-Marie Koza
President, Board of Directors

Dated: ___________________

______________________
Lisa Wieneke
Secretary of the Board of Directors

Dated: _______________________




Appendix 5


RESOLUTION APPROVING
  SUBMITTAL OF SWRCB SRF and USDA RURAL DEVELOPMENT 
GRANT APPLICATIONS
AND
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE
FOR THE
MENDOCINO COUNTY WATERWORKS DISTRICT II
[bookmark: RESOLUTION_NO:]RESOLUTION NO: 23-24-13

WHEREAS the Mendocino County Waterworks District II(District) has requested MC Engineering, Inc. (Engineer) with assistance from assigned staff to prepare two (2) planning grant applications with the SWRCB SRF DFA and the USDA Rural Development, respectively, along with one (1) 2022 Disaster Water Grant application to the USDA Rural Development for wastewater facilities serving the community of Anchor Bay, and 
WHEREAS the proposed projects include the preparation of project engineering reports and associated environmental documents as required for evaluation, cost estimates, design, and construction of wastewater facilities within the service area of the District, and
WHEREAS, the District’s wastewater facilities include sewer pipelines, pump station, manholes, cleanouts, wastewater treatment facility (secondary) and other appurtenances serving the Community of Anchor Bay, and
WHEREAS the District’s existing wastewater treatment facility, sewer outfall, collection system and pump stations are old and deteriorated and are not in compliance with current California Regional Water Quality Control Board (CRWQCB) Waste Discharge and NPDES standards and requirements, and 
WHEREAS the District has recently taken appropriate actions to correct and update the existing wastewater facilities, including the recent replacement of a major sewer manhole (MH No. 7) located within one (1) foot of the cliffs overlooking Anchor Bay (Pacific Ocean), and
WHEREAS the District must continue to evaluate and upgrade its current wastewater facilities for compliance with the existing NPDES Order No CA0024040 and the Report of Waste Discharge Order II021-005/WDID No. 1B83118OMEN with the North Coast Regional Water Quality Control Board, and
WHEREAS the District has authorized through agreements to have the Engineer prepare three (3) grant applications, including 1) SWRCB SRF DFA Planning Grant, 2) USDA Rural Development Planning Grant, and 3) 2022 Disaster Relief grant for reimbursement of costs associated with the replacement and by-passing of MH No. 7, and 
WHEREAS once the two planning grants(s) are awarded, the District will contract with an environmental consulting firm to address any and all potential environmental impacts as created by the construction and operation of any proposed new and/or upgraded wastewater treatment, outfall, and conveyance facilities, and 
WHEREAS the District has requested MC Engineering, Inc. to prepare grant applications on behalf of the District to both the SWRCB SRF DFA and USDA Rural Development Programs, including required resolutions and documents on behalf of the MCWD II Board and customers, and
WHEREAS the submitted planning and emergency grant applications will be for a 100% grant, each, with the requested grant amounts ranging from approximately $ 90,000 (USDA 2022 Disaster Relief Grant), $30,000 (USDA Rural Development Planning Grant), and a $430,000 (SWRCB SRF DFA Planning Grant), and 
WHEREAS the District is considered a Disadvantage Community, as determined by the 2016-2020 American Community Survey - City And Census Designated Place (CDP) Estimates, with a listed median household Income for Anchor Bay at $58,859, with the non-permanent residency as estimated to be 41%, and	
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE MENDOCINO COUNTY WATERWORKS DISTRICT II, THAT THE FOLLOWING RECITALS ARE TRUE AND CORRECT:

1. The District Board hereby authorizes and directs the President of the Board to sign and file, for and on behalf of the District, a Financial Assistance Application for a financing agreement(s) from the State Water Resources Control Board for a planning grant, along with any funding agreements as required by the USDA Rural Development for either the proposed planning and/or emergency design and construction grant projects.
2. This Authorized Representative, Chris Troyan, or his/her designee, is designated to provide the assurances, certifications, and commitments required for the financial assistance application, including executing a financial assistance agreement from the State Water Resources Control Board and/or the USDA Rural Development and any amendments or changes thereto.
3. The Authorized Representative, Chris Troyan, or his/her designee, is designated to represent the District in carrying out the District's responsibilities under the financing agreement, including certifying disbursement requests on behalf of the District and compliance with applicable state and federal laws.
4. The Board of Directors of the Mendocino County Waterworks District II hereby approves the submission of planning grant applications to both the SWRCB SRF DFA Program and to the USDA Rural Development along with submission of a 2022 Disaster Water Grants for design and construction of emergency facilities.	
CERTIFICATION

I do hereby certify that the foregoing is a full, true, and correct copy of a resolution duly and regularly adopted at a meeting of the Mendocino County Waterworks District II held on  January 18, 2024.

AYE: ____
NO:   ____
ABSENT: ___ 
________________________
Linda-Marie Koza
President, Board of Directors

Dated: ___________________

______________________
Lisa Wieneke
Secretary of the Board of Directors

Dated: _______________________




Appendix 6
RESOLUTION 23-24-14

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF MENDOCINO COUNTY WATERWORKS DISTRICT II, ESTABLISHING TIME AND PLACE OF REGULAR MEETINGS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

WHEREAS, the Ralph M. Brown Act, California Government Code §54954, requires each legislative body of a local agency, as defined, to adopt a resolution specifying the time and place of regular meetings.

WHEREAS, Mendocino County Waterworks District II (“District”) is a special district subject to the requirements of the Brown Act, and the Board of Directors must establish by resolution the date, time, and place of its regular meetings.

WHEREAS, NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board as follows: 

(6) Regular meetings of the Board of Directors of the Mendocino County Waterworks District II will be held on the third Friday of each month at 2:30 p.m., at the Coast Life Support, Bill Platt Training Room, 38901 Ocean Drive, Gualala, California.
(7) Regular meetings that would otherwise occur on a state holiday, as set forth in California Government Code section 6700, will be held at 2:30 pm on the following Thursday.
(8) This Resolution is effective upon adoption, and may be amended from time to time by the Board of Directors.

Regularly passed and adopted on January 18, 2024, by the following vote: 

AYE: ____
NO:   ____
ABSENT: ___ 
________________________
Linda-Marie Koza
President, Board of Directors

Dated: ___________________

______________________
Lisa Wieneke
Secretary of the Board of Directors

Dated: _______________________
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